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28 July 2009 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 28 JULY 2009
Membership

	*
	G Butland (vice A M Hedley)
	*
	M J Page

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	JW Pike

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	
	A M Hedley
	
	J Roberts

	*
	M C M Lager
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	M J Mackrory
	
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	
	J A Young

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	
	


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management was also in attendance. 

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Paul Abbott, Cabinet Advisor

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Ian Hatton, Senior Regeneration and Policy Manager

Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer

David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance

25.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors J Roberts, Mrs M J Webster and J A Young, and from Councillor A M Hedley with Councillor G Butland as his substitute.  
26.
Membership of the Committee
The Committee noted the membership as listed above. 

27.
Appointment of Chairman
The Committee noted the appointment of Councillor T C Smith-Hughes as Chairman.

28.
Appointment of Vice-Chairmen
The Committee noted the appointment of Councillors M C M Lager and J A Young as Vice-Chairmen. 

29.
Declarations of Interest
All Members of the Committee, and Councillor Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management declared personal interests as bank account holders for the Call-in: Banking on Essex agenda item. Councillor Candy also declared a personal interest as a shareholder of a major bank. Councillor Smith-Hughes and Councillor Mitchinson declared personal interests as former employees, with Councillor Smith-Hughes now receiving a pension from a major bank. 

30.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Scrutiny Committee held on 23 March 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
31.
Call-in: Banking on Essex
As the Chairman was responsible for the call-in, the Vice-Chairman Councillor Lager took the Chair for this item. 
The Committee considered report ES/11/09 by the Governance Officer. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes expanded on his reasons for the call-in. He expressed concern that the repayment periods for loans had been increased from short-term to long-term time periods. The preferred model in the original decision had been to provide loans over 2 years. If this project had been thoroughly researched it would have been realised sooner that businesses would prefer loans with longer terms of between 3 to 5 years.    In his view, banking was a risky and complex business, and questioned the skill set of the Council to be able to manage these risks effectively, and the money that was being used from the reserves to fund the initiative should be returned to tax payers. He accepted that banks needed to be put under pressure to continue to extend credit lines to small businesses, and questioned the need for the Council to provide this money to a bank. He asked for clarification of the risk assessments being undertaken before lending, and the profit sharing ratios between the Council and Santander. He also asked how any losses incurred would be allocated. 
Councillor Candy explained that she viewed the amendment to the decision to be a minor one, and was taken to support the key objective of keeping credit lines open to small businesses in Essex and thus helping them to keep people employed. New ways of securing EU funding would be explored to assist in this initiative. The Council had drawn on the experience and recommendations of Santander, who offer loans on a 3 to 5 year repayment period, and the amendment had been made to synchronise the processes of the Council and Santander. The 2 year loan repayment was still available to those who wanted it, and in fact loan periods were available of between 6months and 5 years. The Council had agreed to provide an initial credit float of £15 million. The loans would be funded on a 50/50 basis between Santander and the Council, and therefore the risks would also be shared on a 50/50 basis. 
Councillor Mitchinson asked for assurance that documentary evidence had been considered by the Council to support the amendment to the loan repayment lengths, and whether the emphasis had now been changed from short-term intervention to long-term intervention in the financial markets. He also raised concern about exposure to risk from bad debts, and asked whether the Council’s own financial exposure was to be secured by a third party guarantor, to which the answer was no. However, interest earned above base was to be placed in a Loss Reserve to mitigate financial risk from bad debt.  Ian Hatton confirmed that the amendment would not compromise liability and that evidence had been seen to support this. Ian also confirmed that the emphasis had not been changed to long term intervention. The Council was not providing any guarantees or underwriting for bad debt and the risk would be shared on a 50/50 basis. 

It having been moved by Councillor Dick and seconded by Councillor Page it was

Resolved:
That no further action be taken in relation to the call-in by Councillor Smith-Hughes.
32.
Terms of Reference

Councillor Smith-Hughes retook the Chair for the remainder of the meeting. 
The Committee considered report ES/12/09 and received a verbal presentation from David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance, including an overview of the Centre for Public Scrutiny Objectives. 
Councillor Lager asked how items could be added to the agendas of Scrutiny Committees. David explained that items could usually be added to an agenda by discussion with the Chairman of the particular Committee. Alternatively, Members could write to David with their requests, which would then be taken to the Scrutiny Board for consideration.  
33.
Introduction to the Executive Committee
The Committee considered report ES/13/09 and received a verbal presentation from David Moses. The Committee agreed that they noted and welcomed the reminders contained in the report, and thanked David Moses for attending. 
34.
Review of the Committee’s protocol for dealing with call-ins

The Committee considered report ES/14/09 by the Governance Officer. It was agreed that the call-in process should be considered by the Committee every year, and that the Council’s Scrutiny Guide needed to contain a section on call-ins.


The Committee discussed the current arrangements and agreed that they were satisfactory. They recommended two amendments be made as follows:

1. To remove the requirement for the Chairman of the Executive Scrutiny Committee to attend all informal meetings.

2. To amend paragraph 12 relating to the amount of additional papers that will be accepted by the Member responsible for the call-in. At present this is limited to two sides of A4. It was agreed that if additional papers were required then this would be discussed with the Governance Manager.

35.
EssexWorks Corporate Plan/Performance Outturn Reports

The Committee considered report ES/15/09 and received a verbal update from Mark Golledge, Performance and Improvement Officer.
Councillor Smith-Hughes asked if the Executive Scrutiny Committee could be given the details of all items referred to Scrutiny Committees and the action being taken address the issues. 
Councillor Lager requested that this item should be a standing item on every agenda of the Committee. 
36.
2008/09 Provisional Outturn Report

The Committee considered report ES/16/09 and received a verbal update from Councillor Candy and Margaret Lee. 

In response to a question from Councillor Smith-Hughes in relation to the carry forwards, Margaret Lee explained that any carried forward amounts were placed into the carry forward reserves. Each directorate then drew up a business case to retain these carry forward funds. Councillor Smith-Hughes asked who would approve the carry forward business cases. Margaret Lee explained that it was a Member decision, and that a carry forward report could be submitted to the Committee at a future date. Any reserves that related to schools budgets had to be redistributed within schools, and a study was currently being undertaken into the reserves that schools had. It was agreed that once this report was complete it would be presented to this Committee. Schools that had high balances had already been advised of the amount that would be clawed back. 

Councillor Lager asked that projects that had been delivered at a more efficient cost than was budgeted for, should not be classed as under-spends. He requested that these were identified as efficiency savings. Councillor Candy explained that a new report format was being prepared for the 2009/10 financial year, and that within this report an ‘efficiency tracker’ would be included, which identifies and distinguishes between savings and under-spends. 
Councillor Lager asked about the philosophy behind the traded services and if they were supposed to make a profit. Margaret Lee confirmed that they must break-even or make a surplus. Any deficits, whether planned or unplanned had to be rectified as a matter of urgency. 

In response to Members questions around interest rates and investments, the Committee asked Margaret Lee to pass on their thanks to staff for the work that had been in this area, and the subsequent good returns that the Council had made on their investments. Margaret Lee confirmed that £88 million of Council debt had been repaid. Debt was only repaid when the benefits of repayment outweighed the penalties for early settlement. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the £3.453 million overspend on Looked After Children (LAC), when the budget for this area had been increased by £8.8 million during the financial year. Councillor Dick commented that it was a demand led budget, and therefore hard to predict and control. Most authorities around the UK had experienced difficulty in managing their LAC budgets in the wake of the Baby P case. Margaret Lee responded that the LAC budget had been difficult to manage, but not just because of the increased number of children being taken into care. The Baby P case had impacted on all areas, not just assessments made by Social Services, but on the number of referrals coming from the police and the Courts etc. There was a reduction in the number of available foster placements, as the foster carers population was ageing, and therefore extra provision had needed to be bought in. In addition, cases were frequently becoming more complex, meaning that an increased amount needed to be spent on a regular basis.  In addition, more sets of siblings were being taken into care, and the Council’s policy was not to separate them, making it harder to find placements for multiple children at once. 2009/10 would bring budget challenges in this area and the whole issue of LAC was of concern. 

Councillor Mitchinson asked about the overspend for the Pioneer School that was as a result of a sub-contractor going into liquidation, and how the Council had become liable for the overspend. Margaret Lee advised that the answer would be brought to a future meeting. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the possibility of exploring how other Councils set and scrutinise their budgets. David Moses explained that the Centre for Public Scrutiny had produced some guidance around this area which could possibly be used by the Committee in the future. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that the monthly informal budget meetings that took place between Councillor Candy and the Chairman and Vice-Chairmen of this Committee had previously been very useful for all parties, and it was agreed that this would continue.

The Committee then discussed how they could increase the involvement of the public and other Members in scrutinising the budget. Councillor Candy explained that the budget report focus would be more concerned with outcomes, and that Members and the Council’s Communication Team had already been out to meet with the public to improve on inclusiveness and engagement. Councillor Candy cited that 120 businesses had attended a recent event on procurement improvement and agreed to provide the Committee with the events and initiatives taking place to increase engagement. 

37.
Forward Look


The following items were identified for potential inclusion in the Forward Look:
· Quarterly budget reports

· Budget preparation
· Performance Outturn Reports

· BT/IT provision

· Partnerships

· HR and Legal Services Partnerships 

· Transformation Project
38.
Date and time of next meeting

The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 8 September 2009 at 10am in Committee Room 2. 
Chairman

8 September 2009
26
25

